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The early Christian Church had its origin in a group of the 
followers of Jesus, who voluntarily joined themselves together 
for the purpose of teaching and living the more effectively 
Jesus’ way of life. Whether you think of it as having its origin 
before or after the death of Jesus, the fact remains that it was 
the free and voluntary association of those who had gathered 
about the person of Jesus during his ministry, and wished to 
continue the work that he had begun. This is typical of the 
beginning of any organization, religious or otherwise, a free 
voluntary association of people for accomplishing a purpose. 
Before the Christian Church had become crystalized into an 
institution of authority with its forms, ceremonies and creeds, 
it was a free voluntary organization, founded on the rock of a 
high moral purpose. To go on, at whatever cost, with the work of 
presenting to the people of Palestine and the world, and 
persuading them to adopt the way of life that Jesus had lived, 
and had convinced them was the true way to live, that was the 
large purpose of the early Christian fellowship. Whatever else 
may have been added to the early and simple organization, it was 
at its heart a voluntary association for the distinct purpose of 
doing a specific thing. This is the rock upon which it was 
founded. 

 
Today men are asking the questions, “Of what value is the 

church? What is its function in the life of the individual and 
in the common life of men in society? Why should a man enter the 
fellowship of the churches?” It is evident that these questions 
go to the bottom of things. But before a man can come to any 
clear understanding of the questions themselves, or frame a just 
answer to them, it is necessary to get back to these elemental 
facts of the nature and the purpose, moral and spiritual, of 
that early fellowship. For it is evident that the value and 

 
1 This is from the bound collection that includes sermons from 
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efficiency, the worth of any institution is determined, not be 
its origin, nor indeed by its history, but by its purpose, by 
what it proposes to do, and by virtue of the moral vigor of its 
constituency it will do. To determine our attitude towards the 
Christian Churches today we must have some clear idea of the 
fundamental purpose of the early church; we must know to what 
extent that purpose has been dominant in the history of the 
church, and to what extent it is dominant today; we must 
determine the ethical and spiritual value of this purpose to 
human life; and finally whether or not these ideals are of any 
value to human life today. Upon the answers that may be given to 
these questions, depends our attitude toward the church today. 

 
As to the early purpose of the church. The people who made up 

the early Christian Church had seen the ideal of a world of men 
in whom the prime motive of life should be the recognition and 
the effort to realize the high moral and spiritual possibilities 
of the human personality. It was not so much the duty, as it was 
the satisfying joy of life, to make the realization of those 
possibilities, in the life of others no less than in one’s own 
self, the dominating purpose of man’s thoughts and activities. 
This is the central idea of the Sermon on the Mount2: “But seek 
ye first the Kingdom of God and his righteousness; and all these 
things shall be added unto you.”3 “Be ye perfect even as your 
Father which is in heaven is perfect.”4 But this is not an 
exhortation to self-culture for one’s own interest alone, but 
quite as much that one may become the efficient servant of those 
with whom he comes in contact in his daily life. “But he that is 
greatest among you shall be your servant. And whosoever shall 
exalt himself shall be humbled; and whosoever shall humble 
himself shall be exalted.”5 To state the principle in other terms 
it is simply this, whatever work a man does or whatever business 
a man is in that work or that business must contribute to the 
moral and the spiritual upbuilding to all directly and 
indirectly connected therewith. Whatever a man does, the 
dominating and regulating purpose must be that of the 
realization of the high possibilities of the human personality. 

 

 
2 Matthew 5-7. 
3 Matthew 6:33. 
4 Matthew 5:48. 
5 Matthew 23:11-12. 



Thus the purpose of Jesus, thus the purpose of his followers, 
and thus the purpose of the organization that grew out of this 
ideal of life. 

 
But there is another aspect to this ideal. In the evolution of 

society, we are constantly meeting with traditions and 
institutions that have outgrown their service, or have become so 
arrogant that they are virtually a hindrance to the development 
of the moral and spiritual life of man as a whole. Having seen 
the purpose of life in the individual, what was the purpose of 
Jesus in regard to the institutions that represent the 
conventional standards of the time? His purpose is clear on this 
point. Wherever any custom or institution that interferes with 
or renders impossible the realization of the high ideals of 
human life, prevails, then that custom or institution must give 
away to the demand of human life. For example, the sabbath was 
regarded as an institution to the obedience of whose laws men 
must submit. When Jesus and his disciples picked ears of corn on 
the sabbath, he was called to account for doing that which was 
unlawful to do on the sabbath. His reply is very much to the 
point. “The sabbath was made for man, and not man for the 
sabbath. Therefore the son of man is lord also of the sabbath.”6 
Man must not be subservient to the interests of any institution. 
The right of personality is supreme. In the same way he ignored 
the laws of fasting, and when taken to task gave substantially 
the same answer. Institutions must serve man. His attitude 
towards the organized church of his time is also very much to 
the point. “Woe, unto you, scribes and Pharisees, hypocrites, 
because ye shut the kingdom of heaven against men: for ye enter 
not in yourselves, neither suffer ye them that are entering in 
to enter. … Again, woe unto you, scribes and Pharisees, 
hypocrites, for ye compass sea and land to make one proselyte; 
and when he is become so, ye make him two-fold more the son of 
hell than yourselves.”7 The point is that the institutions had 
lost their moral purpose, and are no longer any help to men, but 
are a positive injury, therefore they are the [object] of this 
scathing denunciation. Again, when he drives the money changers 
from the temple, the point is the same. The temple had been 
erected to give to man the moral and spiritual of seeking the 
kingdom of heaven [sic]. Because it had been turned to the use 
of money making, he hurled at them this stinging rebuke, “It is 

 
6 Mark 2:27-28. 
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written that my house shall be called a house of prayer, but ye 
have made it a den or robbers.”8 The kingdom of righteousness 
must not be interfered with. 

 
That kingdom of God, of which Jesus taught, was a kingdom on 

this earth. Whatever may be said of the coming of the Messiah 
and the establishment of the kingdom, it must not be overlooked 
that the place of the kingdom was to be on this earth. It may be 
true that Jesus had rather wild ideas as to the method by which 
this new dispensation was to be ushered in, but the fact remains 
that the great moral purpose that was at the bottom of the 
teaching concerned the kingdom and the coming of the Messiah, 
was to establish on earth a rule of righteousness in which the 
conditions that hindered the righteousness of human life, the 
principles and the individuals that fostered these conditions 
should be relegated to the outer darkness of oblivion. 

 
As these things point out it was not only the purpose of Jesus 

to touch the hidden springs of human life, and cause them to 
break forth into a cool and glistening stream of noble human 
conduct, but quite as much was it his purpose to see to it that 
customs and social institutions should contribute to that same 
end. When they are no longer vitalized by that purpose, it is 
time for them to repent or to take their place among the things 
of the past. Their right to exist is determined by their power 
of ministering to the moral and spiritual welfare of man. All 
institutions must work for the coming of the kingdom. 

 
Such was the life purpose of Jesus, and such was the life 

purpose of the early Christian Church, which rested upon the 
foundation of his moral and spiritual purposes and moral and 
[the] spiritual purposes of his followers, who shared in his 
aspirations and his work. 

 
Of course it is evident to anyone who is at all familiar with 

the history of the Christian Church, that this fundamental 
purpose, which alone gives the church a legitimate place in the 
life of the individual and in society, has not always been the 
commanding voice in affairs. It has not always been true that 
the church has measured its strength and asserted its reason of 
being on the basis of these ideals. At times the essential moral 
purpose has been lost sight of, and the followers of the church 
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have gone in search of false gods, and made their sacrifices at 
the alters of other gods than the God whom Jesus worshipped in 
spirit and in truth. Always this deviation from the true and 
essential purpose has resulted in the loss of influence for the 
moral and the spiritual welfare of man. When the church during 
the middle ages lost sight of its true purpose, and the glory of 
the God of truth and service was hidden from the eyes of men by 
the dust clouds of temporal power and the lust for wealth, then 
the church lost its power for good, and sold its right to be an 
influence in the moral and spiritual growth of men and society. 
Not alone in the middle ages, but in truth in all ages the 
church has been slothful and negligent in this supreme task of 
following with  neither var??? nor shadow of turning its 
essential purpose of reaching the depths of human nature and 
disclosing to men and women their highest possibilities, and 
also of making the world in which men live a place where the 
moral and spiritual values of human life shall be supreme. 

 
But just as the darkness has seemed most dense, and the whole 

atmosphere most sultry and depressing, the wind suddenly 
changes. The breath of new life, wafted across the whole of 
Europe in the Reformation, dispelled the fog and the mist. Again 
man saw with naked eye the glory of the free life of the human 
soul; again man straightened his shoulders and declared his 
freedom. Again he asserted his right as against the right of an 
institution, broke up the feudal system of Europe and threw off 
the authority of the Catholic Church in the interests of the 
moral and spiritual wellbeing of the individual and of society. 
He started on another day’s journey toward the land of justice. 

 
He was responding to the same vision of human life that lead 

Jesus over the hills and plains of Palestine, that sent Paul 
throughout the length and breadth of Asia Minor. It was the same 
purpose that brought to these New England shores the Puritans 
and the Pilgrims, and that has maintained in this country an 
irrepressible demand for the recognition of the supremacy of the 
worth of the human personality. Even now the purpose that was so 
clear and precious in the early Christian Church, that freed the 
serfs of Europe, that asserted its independence from the 
authority of the church, that brought the Pilgrim to America, 
that freed the American Negro from slavery, is still the supreme 
purpose of man. There, wherever you find a group of people that 
look into the soul of man and see the glorious possibilities of 
human life; there, wherever you find men clearing away the 



underbrush of life and gleaning the valuable from the passing 
and the transitory in the history of man, and consigning the 
useless to the fires; there you find men true to the essential 
purpose of human life, and there you find the essential church 
of the human soul, such as was the early church centuries ago. 
That is the church of the spirit, ministering unto the needs of 
men, touching the secret springs of human nobility, and, in 
fellowship of common purpose working for the realization of the 
kingdom of God in the life of the individual and in society, for 
the recognition of the supremacy of the human personality in all 
the conflicting interests of life. 

 
That is the only church that has any real existence, that has 

any real value; that is the only church that can command the 
attention, the interest and the allegiance of men and women. The 
early Christian Church was such, and the succeeding generations 
of churches in so far as they have been vital and of positive 
[sic] to human life have been such. That is the only kind of a 
church that is worthy of the name Christian. 

 
You ask me now, “What is the place of such a church in the 

life of the individual?” and I say to you, not in apology for 
the church, not in defense of its existence, that such a church 
is the natural and the inevitable necessity of man’s very 
nature. The man who has seen the meanness and the hideousness of 
the selfish life that crushes under its feet the dignity of the 
human soul, that soils and stains the temple of the living God 
in its mad passion in practicing the gospel of greed, whether 
that greed be the greed of the body, of money or power, the man 
who has seen that, and has also seen the vision of the noble 
life as it has been lived and is being lived today, he does not 
need to ask the relation of such a church to his life. He feels 
the necessity of its fellowship; he demands the companionship of 
those who seek a great common purpose, and he will have that 
companionship. If the organized church, that should give him the 
fellowship that he needs, does not exist, he, by the very 
strength of his passion for his ideal, will create a new 
fellowship in which he shall find what he demands and must have. 
When men, who have a passion for the noble life, find it 
necessary to keep away from the organized church, let the church 
listen with humble and contrite spirit to the old word, “Repent, 
for the kingdom of God is at hand.”9 A church, a real church, 
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built on the foundation of a high moral and spiritual purpose, 
such a church is the inevitable [creation] of the human 
personality. If the organized church is not that, if the 
organized church simply maintains a dignified existence of 
convention and respectability, let it cease. It has no vital 
place in the life of man. 

 
On the other hand, given the fact of a church of the spirit, 

of a fellowship of men and women who have really seen the great 
possibilities of human life, then ask, “What may be the place of 
such a church in the life of the community?” Your answer is 
already on your lips. What did the fellowship of people in 
Palestine do? What did the churches of Luther and Calvin do? 
What did the little church at Scrooby do?10 What did the 
followers of the Wesleys do?11 What did the followers of Channing 
or Theodore Parker or Phillips Brooks do?12 Did they have to 
explain their right to exist in their times? Such churches, such 
fellowships of men and women filled with the enthusiasm of high 
moral purpose, are the very life and breath of the community. 
They are at once the heart that supplies the motive power of the 
community’s moral activities, and the lungs that supply the 
life-giving oxygen of truth, and the arteries that carry into 
every part of the community body the pure red blood of moral 
purpose. 

 
I ask you to bring this home to yourselves. Do you not see 

that the Christian Churches have forgotten the foundations upon 
which they rest? Do you not see that forms, apologies and 
platitudes have hidden from our view the real foundation of high 
and intelligent moral purpose which has ever been the vitalizing 
power of the church of the spirit? Do you not see that desire 
for endowments and large plants is overshadowing the worth of 
persons, and ignoring the true foundation upon which the real 

 
10 The “little church at Scrooby” England was the site of the 
congregation of Pilgrims that eventually landed and formed 
Plymouth Colony. 
11 John (1703-1781) and Charles (1707-1788) Wesley founded the 
Methodist movement. 
12 William Ellery Channing (1780-1842) and Theodore Parker (1810-
1860) were liberal religious reformers who played significant 
roles in the founding of the Unitarian church in the United 
States. Phillips Brooks (1835-1893) was an Episcopal Minister, 
rector of the Trinity Church of Boston and active abolitionist 
and supporter of the cause of the North in the Civil War. 



vitality of the [church] depends? Do you not see that the reason 
why men of strength and power keep away from the church, or do 
not enter the ministry, is because the body of the churches have 
lost the moral and spiritual vigor that comes of a great 
purpose. The church as an institution which men must obey ??? 
the church of the spirit in the fellowship of which men work for 
the coming of the kingdom. Why are you living? What thing or 
small thing are you trying to do that will be a force in 
touching the secret springs of noble conduct in the lives of 
men? What thing are you doing that is at this moment a vital 
force in the lives of men, revealing to them the latent 
possibilities of their lives? What are you doing at this moment 
to clear away the underbrush of human passion that men may the 
more efficiently regulate and control those terrible and 
wonderful powers of human life? What are you doing towards 
clearing away the great rubbish heaps of superstition, 
ignorance, greed, and cruel selfishness that make the dark 
places in our civilization at the moment? Are you paying for 
your passage, or [are] you stealing a ride in this world of 
moral progress? 

 
“Nothing is being done today.” You say. Not so. Already in 

your deeper selves the spirit of a new life is being nourished. 
Already you are beginning to feel the subtle demands that are 
being made on you by the spirit of the times in which you live. 
The organized church, in so far as it has lost sight of the true 
foundation of moral purpose upon which alone it rests, is 
already dead. The church of the spirit, the church in which the 
moral and spiritual ideal is clear and commanding, is face to 
face with the same great moral problem that has forever 
confronted it. In the thin vapor clouds of the horizon there is 
already forming the image of a call of the spirit to the sons of 
men. One often hears it said that the church is being tried 
today before the court of mankind. I am sure that this is true, 
and one must always remember that in the long run that the voice 
of man proclaims the truth of God. But this trial today is not 
one as to the truth or falsity of certain  old doctrines and 
creeds. Judgement has been passed upon these already in no 
uncertain voice. The question today is one of the moral purpose 
and the spiritual effic9iently of the church. Have the churches 
the moral courage to assert themselves and crush the evils that 
exist in our life today? Have those in her fellowship the moral 
strength to defend the weak, to take up the burden of the 
oppressed? Do they see the moral and the spiritual possibilities 



of human life? Have the churches the faith to seek first the 
kingdom of God and his righteousness, in the life of the 
individual and in society, and allot all other considerations  
minister to this end? This, I say, is the point of the trial. 

 
Already I feel your answer coming. You have heard the call of 

truth and you will not refuse to answer. 
 


